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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 14, 2010
DRAFT
Present:  Town Council members Tracy Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Boyd Walker, Ruby Clark, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Public Works Supervisor Armond “Hammer” Falgoust

Guests:  Aaron Richardson, The Rockbridge Advocate; Sonny Williams; Billy Wells; Caleb Keckler; Roberta Lyle; Gerry Locher; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette
Before the meeting was called to order, the Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Meeting was called to order by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment:
1. Billy Wells – Mr. Wells stated he had met several hikers in Town and took a new grill, a park bench, cooler, and several chairs for them to use at the hiking shelter.  Mr. Wells stated he had told Sgt. Grimm what he had and that Sgt. Grimm told him it was ok to put these items at the hiking shelter.  Mr. Wells  stated the next day everything was gone.  Mr. Wells stated he knew it was taken by Town employees to the dump as a vendetta against him.  Mayor Blackburn stated this issue would be addressed later in the meeting.
Review of Minutes:

1. No comments.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve the minutes.  Motion carried. 
Consideration of Bills:

1. Councilor Clark asked what the $1,500 bill to DHC Piping was for.  Town Manager Spitzer stated it was for work done on the check valve at the 
STP.  Mr. Spitzer stated the $1,200 bill for Anderson & Associates would be paid by the Town and then sent to CERCAP ??? for reimbursement.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills.  Motion carried.
Committee/Commission Reports:

1. Roberta Lyle thanked everyone for the good turnout to the last “Music in the Park” in August.  Mrs. Lyle stated there will be a Gospel Fest at Knick Field on Saturday, October 2, 2010 from 4:00 – 7:00 PM.  Mrs. Lyle stated the public debate for candidates for Town Council will be held Monday, October 25, 2010 at the Community Center; she stated a time has not been set yet.  Boyd Walker asked if the Parks & Recreation Committee had asked for money from SRRPDA.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town has not asked SRRPDA for any  money.
Police Activity Report:

1. Sgt. Grimm handed out his September schedule to Town Council and had copies for the public.  Sgt. Grimm stated regarding the comments earlier from Billy Wells about the items taken to the hiking shelter, that he had never seen the items and did not know anything about the situation.  Sgt. Grimm stated the only thing Mr. Wells asked him was if he could place a map and phone numbers at the hiking shelter.  Sgt. Grimm stated the next day he received a call from the Public Works Supervisor and was told what had been found at the hiking shelter, that it was unsanitary and unsafe, and that it had been removed and thrown away.  Sgt. Grimm stated if a donation is to be made such as this, prior approval needs to be obtained from the Town and that not doing so constitutes littering.  Sgt. Grimm stated he had spoken with Town Attorney Tom Simons and he agreed with what was done.

2. Sgt. Grimm stated he has been in the process of trying to obtain grant money for the Town for $1.5-2 million for a new municipal builing.  Sgt. Grimm stated he has spoken with the Rescue Squad and the Fire Department and plans are being drawn up to house Town Hall, Town Shop, the Rescue Squad and the Fire Department under one roof.  Sgt. Grimm stated he has been working with Senator Deeds and Senator Webb’s offices and they are helping to get this process going.  Sgt. Grimm stated if Council approves to continue to look at this idea, a steering committee should be formed with reps from the Fire Department, Rescue Squad, and Council.  

3. Sgt. Grimm stated there have been quite a few thefts of beer and food recently in Town.  Sgt. Grimm stated he and several Community Watch members did a stake-out recently in the neighborhood of Kanawah Street, Fitzlee Street and Virginia Street.

4. Sgt. Grimm stated he attended the 9-1-1 meeting last week in Buena Vista and that he was able to get the repeater back in Glasgow.  He stated it is presently located at the Rescue Squad building and has received permission from Verizon to put it on the cell tower at the elevation of 190 feet.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would attend the next 9-1-1 meeting in Buena Vista on September 16.

5. Ruby Clark asked if the brake ordinance sign coming into Glasgow on Rt. 130 from Hotel Hill had been hit.  Sgt. Grimm stated someone had put a satellite sign in front of it and bent it.

6. Boyd Walker asked if the new bridge would be opened tomorrow, September 15th.  Sgt. Grimm stated Gerry Locher has information on it from VDOT that the opening will be September 22 @ 10AM.  
Old Business:

1. LEOS – Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town is currently over funded on the VRS Retirement account.  Mr. Spizter stated this means no extra 
money will have to be paid for the LEOS benefit for Sgt. Grimm this year.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is not sure about subsequent years.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town’s retirement rate went from 5% to 7.89%, and the new rate includes the 5% member contribution and the 2.79% employer contribution rate.  Mr. Spitzer stated however that since the Town is over funded the only rate that applies currently is the 5% member rate, which the Town has historically paid.  
2. River Access – Mr. Spitzer stated he had met again with stakeholders and VDGIF in getting access from the railroad to the James River.  It was 

discussed and decided at the meeting that VDGIF does not want control of the land and to move forward to see if the railroad will donate the land to the Town or make the Town pay for it; the Town or County would then assume control.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDGIF has agreed to open up more land to allow for parking.  Several state agencies have stated that funding might be obtained for improvements.  According to HB 2088 the railroads in Virginia have agreed to make a good faith effort to work with localities in providing river access and land for such cases as ours.  This would give the Town access to land fronting the river, and would like to have picnic tables, a wooden chute for kayaks, etc.
3. Water Class – Mr. Spitzer stated that Chris Flint did pass his water class at Virginia Tech and is now certified as a Water Operator Class 1.

4. No other old business.

New Business:

1. Abandoned Houses – Boyd Walker had a PowerPoint presentation with pictures of abandoned houses in Glasgow.  Mr. Walker stated he had gone to the County Board of Supervisors meeting regarding this and said the County cannot do anything without a written request and an address.  Mr. Walker stated that according to the County, after they receive this information, they could then have the Building Inspector check it out and have the house(s) condemned and torn down.  Monica Dock asked if taxes were being paid on these houses.  Mr. Spitzer stated would have to check the records.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated VA State Code 15.2-906 states a community can require removal or repair of structures that might endanger public health and safety.  Mr. Simons stated the Town can adopt an ordinance to have this done, then send notice to property owner(s) and give amount of time to do, then if they did not do it, Town could go ahead with tearing down, having removed, etc.  Mr. Simons stated he would see what the County is going to do regarding this issue as they have the same problem, then he can write a draft for an ordinance.  Mr. Simons stated the Town ordinance should be made compliant with the State Code.  Mr. Simons stated he will prepare a draft ordinance for the next meeting in October, advertise, and then adopt at the November meeting.  Monica Dock stated the Town should proceed ahead with this.  Roger Funkhouser asked if can merge the nuisance ordinance in with the new ordinance.  Mr. Simons stated he would check to see if this can be done, if not will do separate.  Motion made by Monica Dock and seconded by Roger Funkhouser to have Mr. Simons draft an ordinance referencing abandoned buildings and structures.  Motion carried.

2. VA DOLI – Mr. Spitzer stated the Town recently received a visit from a representative from the VA Department of Labor and Industry due to an anonymous complaint regarding safety issues.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated the three (3) complaints made were due to inexperience from the complainant:  steel toe boots, hard hats, and booms being up on backhoe.  Mr. Falgoust stated the inspector said the booms can be up if they are locked.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town passed the inspection without any problems to be corrected.  

3. Drainage Issues – Mr. Spitzer stated he had met with VDOT and the County on August 23rd regarding drainage issues in Glasgow.  Mr. Spitzer stated a study was drafted in 2005 and never went any further.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDOT agreed to look at the issue of drainage coming off Sallings Mtn.; however, everyone at the meeting agreed that nothing drastic should be done to increase the water flow until the best possible solutions can be determined for Glasgow.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would contact Natural Resource Conservation to find out the status of the 2005 study and where Glasgow can go from there.  Mr. Spitzer stated everyone at the meeting agreed that this site visit report is the next important step.

4. Halloween – Mr. Spitzer stated Community Watch met September 13th and as Halloween falls on a Sunday this year, wants to do it on Saturday, 

October 30th.  Mr. Spitzer stated Lexington is doing theirs Friday, October 29th and this is also RCHS’s senior night for football.  Mr. Spitzer stated Buena Vista will not decide until their meeting this Thursday, September 16th.  Mr. Spitzer stated Community Watch wants to have a trick-or-treat party and candy check at Knick Field on the date Council agrees to.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Funkhouser for Glasgow to observe Halloween on Saturday, October 30th.  Motion carried.  Mr. Spitzer stated Saturday, October 30th will be advertised as Halloween for 2010.

5. Tracy Shafer – Mrs. Shafer stated Sgt. Grimm said a Steering Committee needed to be set up for a possible new municipal building and asked if this 

needed to be done now.  Mr. Spitzer stated this is still in the early stage and does not to be done at this time.  Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Ruby Clark to allow Sgt. Grimm and Ryan Spitzer to continue with the process of trying to get grant money to build a new municipal building.  Motion carried.  
Other Comments:

1. Ruby Clark – Ms. Clark stated Mr. Watts on Shawnee had told her he had only one leg and he cannot mow the ditch in front of his house.  Public 

Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated this had been taken care of.  Ms. Clark asked if Glasgow businesses’ were charged a late fee for not getting a business license and stated would like Council to move forward with that.  Roger Funkhouser stated that Council needs to look at all fees and that late fees should be added.  Mr. Funkhouser stated this should be done before working on the next budget and that the Town Ordinances need to be updated as a whole.  Mr. Funklhouser stated all suggested changes should be put in Council’s packet.  
2. Ryan Spitzer – Mr. Spitzer stated Glasgow received their first meals tax payment from the County, which was approximately $1,600 for one month.  

Mr. Spitzer stated the Tourism Board had contact him to let him know they used to get .08% of this and wanted to know if they could still get it.  

3. Boyd Walker – Mr. Walker stated Larry Spangler is taking up money for the Christmas parade and asking people to donate $25 to get Miss Virginia 

here again.  Mr. Walker stated this money goes back into the Miss Virginia Scholarship Fund and Mr. Spangler already has 6-7 sponsors.

4. Roger Funkhouser – Mr. Funkhouser asked where we are regarding VDOT replacing culverts in Glasgow.  Mr. Spitzer stated they have been 

cleaning them out but does not have the money to replace them with bigger culverts.

5. Ruby Clark – Ms. Clark stated grass is blowing in the streets again when people are mowing and is dangerous and something should be done.  Tracy 

Shafer asked who is going to police that all day, every day.  Ms. Clark stated Buena Vista has an ordinance on this.

6. Roger Funkhouser – Mr. Funkhouser asked Town Attorney Tom Simons if there was any new information from the County regarding the McFaddin 

Property.  Mr. Simons stated he did not have any new information but that he believes a good portion of the McFaddin property is located within Glasgow town limits.  Mr. Simons stated hopefully he will have a report in several months and everyone can come to a consensus.  

7. Tracy Shafer – Ms. Shafer asked if there is a Town ordinance regarding work being done a house and a time limit for tools and equipment laying 

around.  Mr. Simons stated he does not believe there is a time limit on a building permit.

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Monica Dock to go into Executive Session.  Motion carried.

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to come out of Executive Session.  Motion carried.
Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Tracy Shafer that Council did not discuss anything other than what went into Executive Session for.  Motion carried.

Council will meet Monday, September 27, 2010 at 6:00 PM at Town Hall to go over job applications for the position of Town Manager.
Meeting adjourned 8:30 PM.

